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Township Council President Kristine Kanzenbach called the regular meeting of the Mine Hill Township 
Council to order at 7:30 pm and led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
  
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS NOTICE 
Ms. Kanzenbach announced that adequate notice for this meeting had been given as required by law. 
 
 
ROLL CALL:  Present –   Mr. Bloom; Mr. Coranato; Ms. Kanzenbach; Mr. Pepperman; Mr. Willis 
 Absent –   None 
 Also Present –  Mr. Morris, Mayor; Mr. Thompson, Township Administrator; Mr. Lavery, 

Township Special Counsel; Ms. Macchia, Township Clerk 
Public Present –  Approximately 70 

 
 
PRESENTATIONS 
Mr. Morris presented slides about the process that the Township is following in making decisions about 
policing of the Township.  Chief Fernandez then presented Wharton’s approach to policing Mine Hill, and 
Chief Simmonetti and Mr. Raths presented Roxbury’s approach.  Each presentation is appended to and made 
a part of these minutes.  
 
 
COUNCIL DISCUSSION 
Mr. Bloom asked Chief Fernandez how many officers the Wharton Police Department had at the time of the 
2002 merger, and how many of Mine Hill’s officers came over to increase that number.  Chief Fernandez 
responded that Wharton had 13 officers at the time and Mine Hill had 8 officers.  Of those 8, 5 chose to join 
the Wharton Department and 3 chose other opportunities.  Because only 5 of Mine Hill’s officers joined 
Wharton, Wharton hired an additional 3 officers.  This resulted in a total Force of 21 officers at that time; the 
Force currently consists of 20 officers. 
 
Mr. Willis asked Chief Simmonetti how many square miles Roxbury Township is.  The response was 22 
square miles.  Mr. Willis noted that an afternoon shift in Roxbury consists of 7 officers, and that an afternoon 
shift in Wharton/Mine Hill’s 5+ square miles consists of 3-4 officers, commenting that Wharton/Mine Hill’s 
coverage is substantially greater per square mile. 
 
Mr. Willis asked Chief Simmonetti, if Mine Hill chose to move to Roxbury Police Department, if the officers 
let go from Wharton would be given preference for the jobs created in Roxbury.  Chief Simmonetti responded 
that he would be willing to waive the written exam for those officers, but that all applicants would have to 
pass Roxbury’s physical exam and interview process. 
 
Mr. Pepperman asked Chief Simmonetti if Mine Hill would be a dedicated zone for coverage, or if the “Mine 
Hill zone” overlapped with a small portion of Roxbury.  Chief Simmonetti responded that Mine Hill would be 
its own zone. 
 
Mr. Bloom asked how Roxbury handled the storms last fall and how Roxbury would handle Mine Hill in 
similar situations.  Chief Simmonetti responded that he brought in additional officers and his paramedic to 
assist in the storms due to the extreme numbers of residents without power.  He added that Mine Hill would 
be treated the same as Roxbury in a similar situation. 
 
Ms. Kanzenbach noted that Wharton officers assist in Dover’s DARE program because Mine Hill students 
attend Dover High School.  She asked if Roxbury would also accommodate this need.  Chief Simmonetti 
responded that Roxbury would provide any services that Wharton is currently providing, in the case of DARE 
provided that the Dover Police Chief approves. 
 
Mr. Bloom asked both Chiefs about the level of medical training that their officers have.  Chief Simmonetti 
responded that, in addition to the department’s paramedic, all officers have basic first responder training and 
that many are also trained EMT’s.  Chief Fernandez responded that Wharton has done away with its EMT 
program but that many officers have retained their EMT certifications in addition to all officers having the 
basic first responder training.  He added that Edna Deacon of the Mine Hill First Aid Squad maintains 
Wharton’s medical training. 
 
Additional questions were asked about zone coverage.  Chief Simmonetti responded that, just like Wharton, a 
serious incident in another zone may pull the dedicated officer away from Mine Hill for a period of time, but 
that he believes the coverage will be the same if not better than is currently provided by Wharton because he 
has more officers on each shift that can respond to such incidents. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



MINUTES OF THE MINE HILL TOWNSHIP COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING – OCTOBER 25, 2012 

 

176-12 

OPEN TO THE PUBLIC 
Patrick Burbridge, Thomastown Road 
Mr. Burbridge referenced Daily Record articles from October 8th and October 12th that discussed potential 
shared services and mergers between Roxbury and Mount Arlington.  He asked if the Council was 
considering the potential growth factor of Roxbury Township.  Roxbury representatives responded that Mount 
Arlington is not currently negotiating with Roxbury.  Mr. Burbridge added that he does not believe it is in 
Mine Hill’s best interest to move to the Roxbury Police Department. 
 
Gary Colucci, William Street 
Mr. Colucci thanked Wharton Police Department for their years of service.  He asked when the large increase 
in pension contribution requirements occurred.  Mr. Raths responded that the largest increases were in 2007 
and 2008 and that reform has since stabilized the contributions.  It was noted that PBA salaries will become 
subject to the 2% cap when contracts come due and are negotiated.  Mr. Colucci noted that Mine Hill has 
substantially less commercial property than Roxbury and that he believed Mine Hill would be paying for that.  
He asked if the Township Council would consider renegotiating the current contract with Wharton.  Ms. 
Kanzenbach responded that the Council has been working on that already. 
 
John McNeice, Randolph Avenue 
Mr. McNeice asked how a contract with Wharton could be renegotiated if the representatives of Wharton with 
the power to negotiate were not present at this meeting.  Mr. Morris responded that this meeting is for the 
Police Departments to give their presentations so that the Council could gather information.  Negotiations 
have been ongoing outside of the public meeting venue, as permitted by law. 
 
Pat Korpos, Kenville Resident 
Ms. Korpos stated that she was the Municipal Clerk of Mine Hill at the time the original contract with 
Wharton was negotiated.  She noted that the decision was made at many well attended public meetings; she 
believes there can be no question that the public was well informed of the terms of the contract. 
 
John Streko, Randall Avenue 
Mr. Streko discussed backup response time from the farthest reaches of Wharton versus from the farthest 
reaches of Roxbury.  He believes that staying with Wharton is worth the price.  He asked if the agreement 
with Dover Court would also be broken if the Township went with Roxbury Police. 
 
Cheryl Doltz, Williams Street 
Ms. Doltz expressed frustration with the time restraints on the meeting.  She asked what the benefit is to 
Roxbury in offering police service.  Ms. Kanzenbach responded that Mine Hill approached Roxbury, not the 
other way around.  Chief Simmonetti responded that, by taking on Mine Hill, he could increase his staff from 
42 to 48 officers allowing the entire department to better absorb overtime, absences and training schedules.  If 
time allowed, their department could also research additional programming to target crime, better educate 
children, etc, which would benefit both towns.  Ms. Doltz stated that she believes that the people of Mine Hill 
are interested in staying with Wharton because of the small town environment where residents know all of 
their police officers.   
 
Richard Leary, West Randolph Avenue 
Mr. Leary noted that when Mine Hill’s own police department had significant problems and needed to be 
disbanded, Wharton was the only town that stepped up to help.  He complimented Wharton’s policing and 
recommended renegotiating the contract with them; he believes leaving Wharton is a one way street, a 
decision that cannot be undone once it is done. 
 
Melissa Mooney, Randolph Avenue 
Ms. Mooney asked Roxbury what their response time is and what it is expected to be for a call in Mine Hill, 
noting that when her son had a serious medical problem the Wharton officers arriving in less than a minute 
are the reason his life was saved.  Chief Simmonetti responded that he was not prepared with specific 
response time data.  The concern was raised again that the time taken between shifts for the officer assigned 
to Mine Hill to return to Roxbury and the next officer to arrive in Mine Hill may be too long.  It was noted 
that mutual aid would be available from Wharton if the Township entered a contract with Roxbury and vice 
versa. 
 
Robert Keller, Frank Street 
Mr. Keller expressed concern for officers that would be let go from Wharton if Mine Hill went with Roxbury; 
he believes that those officers should automatically have positions with Roxbury unless Roxbury could prove 
them unworthy of the position.  He also noted that while Wharton’s prices may be hire, at least they are 
consistent; the share in actual costs that Roxbury is proposing will be more difficult to budget for and may 
prove itself to rise just as much as Wharton’s contract in the future.  He added that he would hate to see Mine 
Hill lose a great department over dollars and cents that may down the road turn into just cents. 
 
Peggy Healey, South 3rd Avenue 
Ms. Healey asked what the proposed length of a contract with Roxbury would be.  Mr. Raths responded that 
the proposal is for seven years, but Roxbury would like to see a longer term contract than that.  She also asked 
about the implications of breaking the contract with Wharton.  Mr. Morris responded that there is a 366-day 
out-clause in that contract.  Additional pensions questions and responses were reiterated. 
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Phil Lusivero, East Randolph Avenue 
Mr. Lusivero expressed his belief that Mine Hill should stay with Wharton. 
 
Mr. Morris noted that these are presentations, and that Mine Hill is not done talking with either Wharton or 
Roxbury. 
 
Mr. Willis asked if he was correct in understanding that the two officers currently covering the square mileage 
of Mine Hill and Wharton was really double the coverage of the five officers that would be covering the 
square mileage of Mine Hill and Roxbury.  Chief Fernandez responded that his department was structured to 
serve Mine Hill and Wharton adequately.  Chief Simmonetti added that while coverage per square mile was 
less in Roxbury, calls per officer would be significantly better. 
 
Ms. Kanzenbach thanked everyone for coming and made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was 
seconded by Mr. Bloom and approved by a voice vote at approximately 9:10pm. 
 

 
THE REST OF THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK 
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Mr. Morris’s presentation: 
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Chief Fernandez’s Presentation: 

 
 
 
 
 



MINUTES OF THE MINE HILL TOWNSHIP COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING – OCTOBER 25, 2012 

 

181-12

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 



MINUTES OF THE MINE HILL TOWNSHIP COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING – OCTOBER 25, 2012 

 

182-12 

 
Chief Simmonetti and Mr. Raths’ Presentation: 
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ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business, a motion was made by __ and seconded by __ to adjourn the meeting at 9:10 
PM.  The motion was approved by a voice vote. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
 
Amanda G. Macchia, RMC 
Mine Hill Municipal Clerk 
 
 
Approved on this ______ day of ___________, 20____ 
 
 
 
        
Council President 
 


